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TOWN OF FARMINGTON
PLANNING BOARD
Tuesday, April 19, 2011
356 Main Street, Farmington, NH

Board Members Present:	Paul Parker, Dave Kestner, Charlie Doke and Glen Demers

Board Members Absent:		Cindy Snowdon 
Selectmen’s Representative:	Charlie King
Town Staff Present:	Director of Planning and Community Development Kathy Menici 
Public Present:	Malcolm Bradsher, Tim Bernier and Neil Johnson
At 6:00pm, Chairman Paul Parker opened the meeting.
BUSINESS BEFORE THE BOARD:
· Review of Minutes:
· Charlie Doke motioned to approve the minutes of March 15, 2011 as amended, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried with Glen Demers abstaining.

· Charlie King motioned to approve the minutes of April 5, 2011 as amended, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried.

· Any Other Business To Come Before the Board:
1. Kathy announced that Elaine, Department Secretary, submitted her resignation and the position will be advertised soon, as her resignation is effective as of April 28, 2011.  Members noted she has been a credit to the department and the Board will miss her.

Paul Parker motioned to continue “any other business” to the end of the meeting, 2nd Charlie King.  Motion carried with all in favor.

PUBLIC HEARING OPENED AT 6:33PM
CONTINUED CASES:
· Request for Earth Removal Permit Approval By: Malcolm Bradsher/ M. Bradsher, Co. Inc. (Tax Map R03, Lots 006 & 009):  In the Commercial Business (CB) Zoning District.  Parcel is located at NH Route 11.

Tim Bernier of T.F. Bernier Inc. reminded the Board that at the last meeting the Board requested a few items.  They went out to the site and logged a few borings and the numbers were as they expected except for the ledge.  The ledge was closer to the surface then expected so the excavation will not be as deep.  They also provided the town with copies of the DVD of the aerial of the site.  The reclamation bond estimate was submitted today and they used DOT weighted average unit pricing for their estimate figures.  Kathy stated they the estimate appears to be in line with similar bond estimates.  All the other information requested at the last meeting was added to the plans.  Kathy noted that she verified with the EPA that this application is not subject to the Stormwater Pollution Protection Permit (SWPPP).  

Kathy noted that the Board will need to decide how they would like to proceed with the bond estimate and a time provision for bond submission.  Charlie asked what the bonding requirement would be for this site would be under grandfathered status for RSA 155-E.  Kathy replied that she does not believe RSA 155-E requires a bond if the site is grandfathered.  Charlie K. noted that he would be in favor of not requiring the bond but would like to keep the estimate on file.

Paul asked Mr. Bradsher if he has plans to open new areas for excavation.  Mr. Bradsher replied no, he is working to close most of the open areas and reclaim them and will only being excavating in current open areas.

Charlie King motioned to recognize grandfathered status for Tax Map R03, Lots 006 & 009 based on staff recommendation and the information provided, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Paul opened the discussion to the public and not hearing any comments closed the public portion.

Charlie King motioned to accept the plans as presented for Tax Map R03, Lots 006 & 009 for a 20 year excavation plan, require annual inspections for on-site fuel storage and stormwater management, by the Code Enforcement Office to ensure compliance with RSA 155-E and RSA 485-A:17, require copies of any State and Federal permits, require 5 year re-submission of plans and review and hold the bond estimate on file in case the plan is not in compliance in the future, 2nd David Kestner.  Motion carried with all in favor.

At 7:17pm, David Kestner motioned for a short recess, 2nd Paul Parker.  Motion carried.

At 7:22pm the Board reconvened.
· Request for Earthy Removal Permit Approval By: Malcolm Bradsher/ M. Bradsher, Co, Inc. (Tax Map R14, Lot 012): In the Commercial Industrial Business Overlay (CIBO) Zoning District.  Parcel is located at NH Route 11.

Mr. Bernier explained he provided similar information on these plans as he did to the previous application as the Board previously requested.  He also did some deed research to see if this parcel was in contiguous ownership with the previous parcel and found that it is not grandfathered under the town’s regulations and therefore will require a permit.  They have maintained setbacks on the property and are proposing to not have more than 2.5 acres open for excavation at a time.  Paul asked for clarification if the permit application is for Lot 12 and 13 and Mr. Bradsher replied yes.  Mr. Bernier stated the lots are listed as one on the deed and Mr. Bradsher noted he has no immediate plans to excavate on Lot 12.  

Kathy informed the Board that this lot must meet all the requirements of the Earth Removal Permit.  However, there is only one test pit on the plan, dated March 2011 and state statute requires annual test boring with the elevation of the groundwater near the excavation site.  Mr. Bernier pointed out that they provided this figure on the plan near the wetland and their plan is to provide test pits on an annual basis to confirm they are always 6 feet above the water table.   Dave suggested an additional test pit be taken on the site close to the snowmobile trail.  Mr. Bradsher replied that he would prefer not to do this because he has already demobilized from the site and he also feels it is a safety issue with its proximity to the trail.  Charlie K. stated he would be comfortable with requiring annual test pits and setting a limit of the elevation that can be excavated to.

Mr. Bernier reviewed the bond estimate he prepared.  Dave noted there is no provision for stone on the estimate for ditch lines.  Mr. Bernier replied he didn’t include the stone because it is a small area and it is best management practice to have all stormwater drain into a “bowl” which they will have created with the excavation.  Dave stated he feels some type of drainage swale is going to be needed between the excavation site and the road.  Mr. Bradsher replied the material on this site is very course and the water will not shed.  Dave stated he would like swale material included in the bond estimate because it might be needed in the future when it is time to reclaim the property.  Mr. Bradsher said he could add this to his estimate and the amount of $700 was added to the estimate.  The total bond estimate is now $20,000.

The excavation is expected to be for a minimum of 2 years and a maximum of 15 years.  Kathy recommends a 15 year permit with annual inspections and updated plan submissions every 5 years.  Kathy also noted a narrative should be provided to comply with RSA 155 – E.3.VI-A and Mr. Bernier noted he could include this on the plan.  Paul opened the application to the public and hearing none closed the public portion.

Charlie King motioned to approve the permit for Tax Map R14, Lot 012  for 15 years with the following conditions; best management practices being followed with a note on plan for potential ditching for erosion control, a bond of $20,000 being provided, copies of any state or federal permits, annual inspections by the Code Enforcement Office, annual test pit data to ensure they stay 6 feet above the water table and updated plan submission every 5 years and be in compliance of all requirements of RSA155 including a narrative that complies with RSA155-E. 3. VI-A, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Charlie Doke motioned to recommend the Selectmen sign the Notice of Intent for Excavation for Tax Map R03, Lots 006 & 009 and Tax Map R14, Lot 012, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Mr. Bradsher asked what the time frame is for posting the bond and Kathy replied it needs to be posted prior to the issuance of the permit.  

· Other Business To Come Before the Board:
Paul suggested the Board members consider what they would like to work on this year for the May 3rd meeting so a priority list can be created.  He further suggested the Subdivision Regulations, Wind Turbines and Lancelot Shores be looked at.  He noted several issues have arisen at Lancelot Shores because of zoning requirements and the subdivision being created so long ago.  Kathy added that there are a few other places in town that have similar issues.

At 8:25pm, Charlie Doke motioned to adjourn, 2nd Dave Kestner.  Motion carried.
Respectfully Submitted,
Brandy Sanger
Recording Secretary
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